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MEETING NOTES
Thursday, January 7, 2010 – 5:00 P.M.
Calistoga Community Center
1307 Washington Street, Calistoga
The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m.
Members present included, Diane Barrett, Paul Knoblich, Larry Kromann, Don Williams, Placido Garcia and Gary Kraus.
Others Present: City Manager Jim McCann, Consulting Advisor David Spilman, Public Works Director Dan Takasugi, and Senior Civil Engineer Jim Smith.
Members Absent: Committee Member Nicolas Kite.
City Manager McCann noted that Administrative Services Director Mushallo is ill and not able to attend the meeting.

Public comment 
Michael Quast, 1300 Washington Street, Calistoga, requested the opportunity to present alternatives and information regarding the peak demand charge time period.

Dennis MacNay, 2653 Foothill Blvd., Calistoga, commented on payables for 2009, noting that the City spent $6,200 on drinking water.

Committee Member Kraus stated that he does not feel that the Committee can answer the question about the City’s drinking water and felt that it was more a topic for the City Council.

City Manager McCann commented that the City does have some water coolers in City facilities as well as bottled water for the Fire and Public Works Crews.  He noted that a good portion has been eliminated but is still provided for those crews.

Chairperson Knoblich questioned whether they can use refillable containers and not bottled water.

Adoption of meeting agenda

Chairperson Knoblich requested a motion to adopt the meeting agenda.  The motion carried unanimously.
Adoption of meeting notes from December 8, 2009 
Committee Member Barrett noted a correction to line 49.  She would like to add “lodging operators.”
Meeting Schedule Discussion
Committee Member Barrett commented that she is not able to attend a meeting on January 21st and asked that a different meeting date be set up.  
Discuss follow-up items from last meeting
Public Works Director Takasugi noted that this is follow up discussion from public comment on water operating efficiency and stated that this item is specifically on water utility efficiency and not wastewater.  He commented that efficiency information was previously presented but gave an overview for the public. He commented that the Committee had previously questioned administrative staffing levels and stated that there are 7.9 budgeted full-time equivalent employees for water only which includes treatment, distribution, engineering, management and administration.  He reported that he did a comparison of other water districts of comparable size, noting that Calistoga both treats and distributes water to the customers and also distributes treated water from the City of Napa.  He discussed the comparable agencies noting that Calistoga has the lowest level of administrative staffing at 2.45 full-time equivalent positions, or 31% of total water staffing.  He discussed automation of water systems noting that this would require a sizeable investment in system upgrades.  He stated that Calistoga does have partially automated systems noting that if the City were to invest in further automation, it would still require a tremendous amount of very specialized maintenance that is also very expensive.  He discussed staff standby operators and stated that this has been reduced from two standby operators to one but the severity of a call may require more than one operator.  He commented that treatment plants, by design, use a sizeable amount of energy.  He stated that pumps are working 24/7 but that they are very energy efficient variable frequency drive motors which are about as efficient as the City can get.  He noted that solar alternatives would not come close to the meeting the energy needs of the plant.  He also pointed out that solar equipment is very expensive and has a payback on investment at 35 years.  He discussed the option of sharing resources with nearby utilities, stating that every utility is very unique and sensitive to adjustments, noting a high probability of mistakes which could lead to spills and violations which are far more costly.  He pointed out that the City is always looking to upgrade equipment in a cost efficient manner and always looking at grant funding and low-interest loan opportunities and gave an overview of grants and loans recently received for the water tank construction and water facility improvements.  He also discussed current partnerships with the Cities of Napa and St. Helena to establish a pump station which could save the City hundreds of thousands of dollars.
City Manager McCann questioned how many operators the City currently has on staff and asked about their certifications and training.

Public Works Director Takasugi reported that the City recently lost one operator but normally would have six operators.  He noted that Calistoga’s operators are all cross trained in both water and sewer treatment which is not something that  many other agencies do.

Committee Member Kromann commented that it appears that the City has an economy of scale problem, a small utility with an insufficient supporting base.

Public Works Director Takasugi stated that Calistoga is a small City that has the same regulatory burdens of big Cities.

There was Committee discussion on the possibility of staff reductions, what kind of savings could be realized by reducing stand by staff, the risks of plant failure and permit violations and water quality and safety to customers.

Chairperson Knoblich commented that he is continually impressed with the professionalism, knowledge and efficiency of staff and can appreciate the tough regulatory environment.  He then opened public comment.
Public Comment – John Merchant, Indian Springs commented that cost consciousness needs to be a part of the consideration and urged the Committee to look deeper into the numbers.  He noted that Calistoga’s water rates and impact fees are already higher than nearby Yountville and St. Helena.  He also reiterated the suggestion to explore sharing resources with other agencies to reduce costs.

There was Committee discussion and direction to staff to do a comparison on nearby Cities’ water rates, impact and connection fees.

City Manager McCann commented that staff can evaluate and compare costs, but the Committee needs to understand that there are differences in water costs, debt for improvements, operations, etc. 
Public Comment – Michael Quast, 1300 Washington Street, Calistoga, commented that there should be cooperative purchases on supplies and materials and that the City should band together with other small utilities to lobby against regional boards for more appropriate requirements for small enterprises.
Dennis MacNay, 2653 Foothill Blvd., Calistoga questioned the cost effectiveness of using Kimball Reservoir versus water imported from Napa.

Public Works Director Takasugi explained that the City is limited by licenses at Kimball Reservoir and limited by purchase allocations for Napa City water. 
Discuss Santa Rosa’s recent rate increases

City Manager McCann commented that it was discussed at the last meeting and the article is provided for the Committee’s information.

Continue to review preliminary water rate model results

Consulting Advisor Spilman provided an overview of water enterprise revenue sources and uses, noting that a key consideration in setting rates is that they are sufficient to meet operating needs, to pay debt service and that they will set a reasonable and required reserve.  He noted that projected revenues, through user fees, generate the bulk of the revenues at 70-80% and the other 20-25% are generated through connection fees and other various revenues.  He stated that the current projections combine both operations and capital improvements.  He also gave an overview of debt service noting a FY 2010/2011 debt of approximately $11 million with an annual debt service of $600,000-$750,000 per year bringing the surplus deficit of approximately $2.5 million.  He stated that one of the main reasons for raising rates is the requirement to maintain a ratio of revenue to expenses.  He outlined the debt coverage calculation and the need to maintain a minimum of 1.2 debt service ratio coverage.  He then outlined the proposed rate increases.
Public Comment – J. Kirk, asked if both the connection fees and the user rates increase by 19%.

There was Committee discussion about the rate increase structure and compounding calculations.  Consultant Advisor Spilman explained that the increase will be 21% over the next five years.  He noted that the last water rate increase for Calistoga was in January 2006 which means that the rates will not have had an increase in 4 ½ years.
John Merchant, Indian Springs, commented that the connection fees are already high and this is an enormous increase that will negatively affect new development. 

There was Committee discussion on debt service, the necessity for improvements and the difficulty of comparing to other cities with different infrastructures, systems and improvement projects.

Consulting Advisor Spilman gave an explanation of “peaking charges” stating that it is a type of conservation measure applied to all accounts with the exception of single family residential which has it’s own conservation charge.  He reported that peaking charge relates to a particular type of use that exceeds the capacity of the size of the meter.
Public Comment – Michael Quast, 1300 Washington Street, presented his thoughts and suggestions regarding peaking charges.  He commented that businesses are treated differently than residential users in that they can exceed their baseline by 19 additional units at the standard rate.  He commented that 98% of residential users received water at rates below the actual costs.  He stated that businesses pay standard rates only if they use small amounts or if they purchase oversized meters and that when they go over their allowed usage they are penalized.  He questioned at what volume of use should residential users pay additional costs.  If residential users receive a percentage of their equity or baseline at or below costs, why are businesses not allowed similar programs.   He feels that the business community is forced to unjustly bear the burden of the peak service charges.

There was Committee discussion regarding the differences in peak charges for businesses.  Consulting Advisor Spilman commented that he will review this issue with Bill Mushallo and will respond to the public on how the City is addressing the issues.  He requested that, prior to the next meeting, the Committee review the charts in the December packet that include information on conservation for single families and peaking charges for the next meeting.

Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 7:10 p.m. to the next scheduled regular meeting of the Water and Wastewater Revenue Advisory Committee on January 26, 2010, Calistoga Community Center, 1307 Washington Street, 5:00 p.m.  
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